St ANDREW’S CHURCH, STAPLEFORD

PAROCHIAL CHURCH COUNCIL

Charity registration number 1158492

MINUTES OF THE PCC MEETING – Thursday 25 January 2018
Please note that financial statements, notes, diary, sub-committee reports etc, are pre-circulated and filed with the minutes in the official PCC file, with key points recorded. Any discussions or decisions arising from such documents are recorded in the following text. 
Present: Simon Taylor, Sue Brown, Chris Cooper, Rob Needle, Lizzie Taylor, Alice Rouse, Alastair MacGregor, Jeannie Green, Jacqui Watkins, Clare Kerr, Lesley Ford, Suzanne Watt, Valerie Powell, Chris Bow, (Wendy Redgewell - Minutes).
The meeting opened with a verses from Psalm 67 and a prayer

Apologies for absence: Felicity Cooke, Eleanor Norman, Anand Pillai
01/18  Minutes of meeting held 23.11.17 
The Minutes were approved as a correct record of the meeting.

02/18 Finance: receive & review current accounts for 2017 - Reports on file
Chris provided a report on the financial position.

· Draft for full year and subject to things under review before passing onto Keith Haddow, Independent Examiner.  The Accounts are on target for finalization before the APCM

· Deficit has improved and now £7,000 in deficit.  
· The Anglian Water billing problems continue and Sue is phoning them regularly to try to sort the situation out with little success.

· The Children’s Society account isn’t being reported in full because some fund raising, ie the collection boxes and Christingle donations, is being paid directly to the Children’s Society rather than being paid through the PCC accounts.  Further consultation will take place to decide the best way to report the funds in future.
·  Estate Fund doesn’t show much movement. Feoffees have sent in further donation but sum received is down from last year.  There may be further income to come.  It is possible that 2016 budgets were wrongly forecast due to a carryover from 2015 when budgets were confirmed.  
· The General Fund received fair value gain on investments with CCLA which are benefitting from Stock Markets.  
· Expenditure is nothing out of ordinary – Ricoh may not have invoiced us properly.  If an invoice covering part of 2017 arrives on time it will be put in the accounts.  
· Two payments have been made to the Diocese to catch up on installments.  
· Magazine revenue is down on the previous year and budget. There will be a meeting with the Committee next week to discuss.

· The budget hasn’t been finalised yet.

· Thanks were offered to Chris Bow for his work in bringing the Accounts to a good place before the APCM.
· A query about Minute 79/17 was raised about the charitable payments.  This is discussed at below at Minute 12/18
03/18 Consultation on services – Paper on file with previous and new information. 
Deferred from last meeting a discussion took place about the provision at St Andrew’s on a Sunday Evening.  The proposal is for a monthly Evensong, Choral Evensong three times a year and the remainder being available for informal services, including Connect 9 or so times per year with services moving to 5.30 all year around

The Choir has now been consulted again and responses were received from most.  Full Choral Evensongs are popular, less so regular Evensong. There were mixed results about the time.  
The discussion was open up to floor:

Concerns expressed:

· How this will affect the current evening congregation? 
· Are we are trying to do this too quickly?

· How are we going to market this favourably to the villagers who don’t come to Church so that they want to come?  Something more overt than the letter in the magazine, something splashy.  Can clips of services be put on the website and Facebook?
· Does transition need to be more gentle? Perhaps two Evensong per month or one Evensong and one Communion per month?
· Congregation may be lost due to confusion over when services take place over the month. 
· Would it be possible to use the spare slots with Compline or Evening Prayer?

· Would it be more work if there wasn’t a set pattern?

Discussion:

· Current evening services are similar in style to our traditional 8 am and 9.45 am services.

· We get occasional new people to the evening services but the services are not a good advert. They are not attractive to people coming off street.  
· We are doing something that is not good enough to Church and God. How can we improve this?
· Once people hear hopefully it will bring more people in. It may take time to build up a new congregation. 
· We shouldn’t be doing what we are now or just reducing to Evensongs to twice a month.  
· Communion services have not been well attended in the evening, with very few taking communion, and there are lots of opportunities to take communion in Church on a Sunday.
· The transition does not have to be abrupt, but should move to one week Evensong (including Choral Evensongs), one week Connect (in term time) which leaves two or three Sundays for other style of worship to be introduced and tried out.

Conclusion of discussion:

· Service of the Word can be anything from C3 style service with full worship band to Anthems and Canticles – just means a service without a set liturgy.

· Consensus that we change to one Evensong (including full Choral Evensongs) per month, one Connect (in term time) and Services of the Word on other Sundays, with transition that might include a variety of services possibly including Complines as part of the transition.  
· There is a need to bring everyone with us.  People should hear that this is tricky for us but there is something more for them.

· Simon will form a small group to work on proposals which will probably start in May.
Timing of services:
There wasn’t a very strong consensus for either 5.30 pm or 6.30 pm.

Could the times change depending on the season – 6.30 pm in Summer and 5.30 pm in Summer?

The PCC agreed allow the  issue of timing to be agreed by implementation group.
04/18 Thursday communions – see note on file
· It was agreed by the PCC that the Thursday Morning Communion Service won’t continue due to lack of attendance.  

· The Cox’s Close monthly Wednesday Communion Service will continue.  
· The final Thursday Communion will be on 1 February after which Doreen Hoskings’ interment will take place.  
· It will still be possible to do occasional services during the week on special occasions.
05/18 Review fees/pay for increase from 1 April – for decision – see note on file
Verger’s fees as set out in the note are not correct: they are currently £50 for weddings and £35 for funerals. John Clenaghan also receives an additional fee of 50% of his standard fee if a wedding or funeral is recorded or video-ed. Choir and bell ringers fees are also not listed. These are presently £85 and £105 respectively. 

PCC agreed the proposed increases in principle, which are based on the CPIH figure issued in December 2017, and the choir/bell ringers fees to be increased to £90/£110. 
06/18 Outreach review –  draft of remit for review group circulated.

Alastair MacGregor opened discussion with a prayer and a statement.

Can we find different ways to build on things and reach out to those who don’t know about St Andrew’s?  What do our neighbours know about us and how can we bring good news to others?

· This was met with much enthusiasm

· Aiming for five to ten members of the group
· It was raised whether this would be a mixture of church and villagers - not involving non-church members in the group at this time, but there will be discussions with them.
· It has to be remembered that some in the village do have a faith but may go to other places of worship or have a private faith. Different views were expressed as to how many of these there are. 
· We want to welcome private worshippers to come and join us.

Concerns/suggestions:
· The view was expressed that the Events Committee thought of itself as covering outreach and also was involved in festival and special worship. Some members of the existing Events Committee will be on the review group. Assurances were given that the groups would work closely so as not to duplicate work.  There is a need for good dialogue.
· Felicity Cooke and Alice Rouse (both on the Events Committee) have agreed to be on the review group.  

· There is a lot of scope already from the recent worship consultation for the group to work on and ideas can be sent to Alastair MacGregor.
Alastair MacGregor was thanked for leading this project.

07/18 Church prayer meetings – see note on file 
There is a need to have intermittent time for people to come together for quiet time and prayer, possibly every other month. It was explained that this isn’t new to St Andrew’s and has happened in the recent past. Suzanne Watt has some ideas and will speak with Simon Taylor another time. 
08/18 Church Governance – succession planning - for report (Simon Taylor)
An updated table (in notes on file) was circulated for information.

· Children and young people – Messy Church is already happening.

· Sue Brown is standing down as Church Warden and so we will need one Church Warden at the next APCM, although more than one can be nominated.

· Church flowers – The PCC has already agreed that £20 per week would be budgeted for the purchase of flowers when required.  Clare has £20 cash available to pay those who need the funds before purchasing the flowers. A budget line is needed in the Accounts. 

· Wendy Redgewell has agreed to act a PCC Minutes Secretary (immediate) and PCC Secretary (if approved after the APCM for a year in the first instance.
09/18 APCM preparation – draft timetable attached 
· The PCC agreed the printing costs of the APCM booklet - 200 copies for £92.
· Concern was raised as to whether or not there was enough time between 4 and 8 April to finalise everything. 
· Electoral Role Officer – Simon Taylor to discuss with Norman Masey whether he wants to continue in this role.  Jeannie has agreed to be Officer if Norman stands down.
10/18 Diary review 
Corrections and amendment to circulated diary information: 
Sunday 11 Feb – no cover as yet to preside at sung communion

· Youth Group event – may need more cars.
· Ash Wednesday service now starts at 7.30 pm. Was mistakenly advertised at 6.30 pm
· Lent Lunch on 23 February at 12 noon needs to be added

· Alastair MacGregor preaching at 8 am (3rd time)
· 11 March – Evening Sung Communion may be Ken Dean’s last time of being organist.  Thought is needed about how we mark it – possibly ask to Ken to play the recessional in the morning.  

· 18 March Alex Hughes will be preaching and the ‘newcomers’ party is to be held at the Vicarage

· Palm Sunday – Rutter’s Requiem with ensemble and organ.

· Good Friday Morning - Children’s activities – Sue Brown will confirm if she is able to lead this
· Easter Sunday Sunrise Service on the Magog Down  - Martin Cockerill invited to preach and will confirm
· Sunday 14 October – There will be series of four sermons celebrating the Centenary of women’s right to vote on the theme of women’s voices in bible.  
· The date for the Children’s Society Annual Service needs to be agreed.
11/18 Sub-committee and group reports: 
a) Youth & children – no report
b)  Events – report received
· Nick Warburton’s play, the Christingle service and the Christmas services went well and the porch project raised £634 for science books for Nachingwea.

· The Pancake Party is to be on 13th February from 6.30 - 8.00 p.m. with numbers restricted due to the limitations of the Johnson Hall.  There will be a quiz.  Donations are to go to USPG.

· Lent lunches begin on Friday 23rd February and we are to host the first one.  The Lent leaflet covering all Lent and Easter services, Lent lunches etc. will be given out at the lunches.

· The safety rules concerning the use of the Johnson Hall kitchen will be checked before the planned Easter breakfast.  Sue has looked into it and one-off events do not require those involved to have food preparation certificates.
· There will be house to house collections in Christian Aid week which begins on 13th May.

c)  Prayer/House groups 

Reports were received for each house group.  
· Prayers are asked for the Tuesday evening group for numbers to grow so that it can continue.  
· Mary Cooper has 2 copies of the DVD of The Shack if anyone wishes to borrow it. 
· The Diocesan Lent course may be used by various groups.  
· The Men’s Group will sadly be ceasing to function after attempts had been made to revitalize it by joining up with the Free Church. The PCC thanks Chris for all he has done to support and run the Men’s Group since its inception in 2005 
· It was noted that Chris has started arranging lunches for singletons with our own congregation and also others who live alone.  
d)  Mothers’ Union – report received
· The Deanery Advent Service was held at St. Andrew’s on 7th December with a good number of members from the Deanery attending but very few from our own branch.

· The cake stall held at the Nachingwea Fayre on December 2nd raised a good amount of money The appeal for toiletries for the Women’s Refuge produced three large cartons of items which was much appreciated.

· The programme for the year has already begun as we continue to meet twice a month for interesting talks and events raising funds and awareness of the work of the Mothers’ Union.

e) Stapleford-Nachingwea Link – report received
· Finance summary: the opening balance in 2017 was £10,265.41. Income to the end of the year was £10,740.95 plus £727.53 gift aid, and expenditure was £9,237.48, giving an end of 2017 balance of £12,496.41. This January further payments have been made including course fees for two students and payment for the neonatal oxygen concentrator.

· A successful Christmas fair raised a total of £1,949.62 to be put towards the latest medical project providing a neonatal oxygen concentrator.

· The Advent Porch Project raised £634 to provide science textbooks for two secondary schools. 

· Agriculture project on going. Recent discussions with NIAB before Christmas. More contacts still being followed up.

· Starting plans for a Nachingwea Link church service in May, possibly an all age service. Date to be confirmed.

· Education: funding agreed for science books project, oxygen concentrator and course fees for an A-level student and a medical assistant student. 

· Planning on-going for visit by TEFL-trained teachers in summer 2018. 

· Uniforms and tableware for school children with special needs gratefully received.

· Planning under way for the late May bank holiday lunch in the Pavilion as a fundraising alternative to the open gardens event. 

· Blood pressure monitors have been warmly received and neonatal oxygen concentrator to be purchased using Christmas fair funds, supplemented by Link funds.
f) St Andrew’s Children’s Society Partnership – report received
· The Christingle service on Christmas Eve was very successful and raised £399.45, including £83.92 from Stapleford School’s Christingle service. 

· The box collection scheme was counted in December totalled £288.40 for the half year.

· A Five-Year Plan has been agreed as follows:  

· Box collection scheme

· Presence at the Village Weekend

· Children’s Society Weekend, with a Craft Day on the Saturday afternoon and a dedicated service on the Sunday.

· Christingle

· To these we will add one extra significant event each year. For 2018, the new activity will be The Stapleford Children’s Society Advent Challenge, to run throughout advent and complement the ‘porch appeal’.

 g) Fabric – Verbal report
· The Architect will be retiring in 18 months time and so we will need to consider appointing a successor. An informal meeting have been arranged with another Architect concerning plans to  build a Church extension.  This may be an Architect we can appoint in the future. 
· With reference 82/17 in November’s Minutes, no more detail yet on possible replacement of pews with chairs.  Peter now has relevant documents and will take this forwards  

· Projector and screen – Unable to meet with any firms before this meeting, however we have received an approximate estimate from one firm (who have details of the church’s dimensions having supplied the sound system) for £10,000 + VAT.  Another firm has also been approached for a quote. Meetings will be arranged to obtain proper quotes.
h) Johnson Hall – no report
i) Friends of St Andrew’s – no report
j)  Deanery – no report
    The Deanery Synod had not met since the last PCC meeting. The Deanery Fair will take place on  Saturday 10th March, from 10.00 until 12.00 in the Great Shelford Memorial Hall.

k) Great Shelford & Stapleford joint committee – no report
12/18 Matters arising 
1) Charitable Donations – In the past we have made a number of one off donations to organisations who who have asked for one, and other donations to charities proposed by the PCC or others.  In the fullness of time it may be sensible to have a mission committee part of whose work would be to draw up list of possible donations. Jacqui, Lesley, Jeannie and Wendy volunteered to do this work this year. Jacqui will co-ordinate and chair. PCC agreed to delegate the decision to them. Sue will let know the appropriate total sum to work with. It was not thought appropriate to keep any funds back. Information from previous years’ donations will be made available. 
2) Circulation of results of congregational consultation on pattern of worship – ST did not in the end send out results to the congregation.  Suzanne thank ST for speed in which summary was made available to the PCC.

13/18 Correspondence
Thank you letter from Cambridge Women’s Aid.
Thank you letter from Stapleford Choral Society along with a donation for £200.
14/18 Any other business 
1)  Eleanor has proposed planting a rose to celebrate the coming in to force of the Representation of the People Act 1918 on 6 February 1918, which granted the right to vote to some women in the UK for the first time. The PCC approved the proposal, and a short planting ceremony of a climbing rose called ‘New Dawn’ will take place after the 9.45 am service on 4 February next to a tree to be identified; further celebration will include a series of services and sermons later in the year. The PCC recorded its thanks to Eleanor for bringing this forward and for providing a suitable rose.
15/18 Date of next meeting:  22 March 2018
The Meeting closed with a prayer 
